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TOGETHER WE CAN!

Dear Music Students and Parents:

Please read through this handbook as soon as possible. Pay close attention to behavioral expectations, grading policies, and most importantly concert dates. 

After you have gone through the handbook and discussed the music department policies at home, please print (this page only) and sign the agreement below. This page must be returned to your ensemble teacher by Friday, September 14th.  If you are in more than one ensemble, both teachers must receive a signed form.
…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………

Student/Parent Agreement

I agree that I have read and discussed the contents of this handbook with my parents (or guardian), including grading policies.

Student Signature



date


Parent/Guardian signature

date

SOMS MUSIC TEACHERS

We music teachers agree to provide structured, varied, and inspirational music instruction to our students in an effort to prepare them to be life-long learners, observers, and/or participants in the arts in general and music in particular.

CHORUS DIRECTOR- Ms. Jessica Lynady
BAND DIRECTOR- Mrs. Janice Tocco
ORCHESTRA DIRECTOR- Ms. Elizabeth Zook
MUSIC EXPLORE/VHS- Mr. Charles Yassky
WHAT ARE WE TRYING TO DO?

Our common goal of setting the stage for life-long musical enjoyment begins with the student’s cooperation and best effort in school, the family’s continuous support at home, and the music teacher’s skillful leadership and inspiration. We encourage parents to maintain an active role in their child’s long-term commitment to mastering an instrument or using their singing voice. 

Structured and varied class activities will provide students the opportunity to meet both the New York State Standards as well as the National Standards for Education in the Arts. Click on the links below for detailed information. In addition to performing, listening to, analyzing, and creating music in class, students will be encouraged to join after school co- curricular musical ensembles and drama productions, perform in the community, and to attend live performances on their own or through school sponsored field trips. 

Here is the link to the national standards:

http://www.nafme.org/wp-content/files/2014/11/2014-Music-Standards-Ensemble-Strand.pdf
Here is the link to Learning Standards for the Arts

http://www.p12.nysed.gov/ciai/arts/pub/artlearn.pdf
WHAT WILL WE DO TO SUCCEED?
We will follow classroom and rehearsal rules in order to succeed in improving our musical knowledge and abilities, and also to preserve and best use the facilities and equipment we have been given.

Therefore, students must follow the rules outlined below if they wish to create a successful learning and performing environment and maintain a good grade. 

1. Students must arrive to class on time. You must have all of your music, required folder/notebook, a pencil, and an instrument in working order for every class period.

2. Students must be in their seats completely ready, warming up their instruments, or sitting quietly waiting to work by 3 minutes after the late bell. Chorus class begins singing at the late bell.

3. There is no gum chewing, eating, or drinking during class. 

4. Expect to participate and play your instrument or sing every class. 

5. Students are expected to treat their instruments, the school’s instruments and equipment, and other people and their instruments and music with utmost care. 

a. Students will be encouraging and supportive of each other’s musical efforts. Negative criticism will not be tolerated.

b. Students will keep their feet and hands to themselves, and will not throw anything at anyone.

c. Students will not talk while the teacher is talking or when the whole ensemble, or a section or student is asked to sing or play.

d. All band instruments must be locked up in lockers or storage rooms when they are not being played. String instruments must be stored neatly in assigned locations.
e. All instruments must be properly cleaned, maintained, and kept in good playing condition. This means that wind players must swab out their instruments and string players must loosen their bows and wipe the rosin off of their instruments.
f. Each student is responsible for keeping track of his or her own music. Music must not be borrowed from other people without their knowing.

g. Percussionists are responsible for having required sticks and a stick bag.
h. Every student is responsible for keeping the music rooms and auditorium stage clean. Do not be surprised if you are assigned clean-up duty.

6. Band and orchestra students are expected to own or rent their own instruments. Rental information is provided later in this handbook.

7. If a student damages an instrument willfully, or through mishandling or negligence (not locking it up), the parents/guardian will be contacted for a conference. Consequences may include loss of the privilege of using a school instrument. 
8. ALL STUDENTS’ PERSONAL INSTRUMENTS, WHETHER THEY ARE OWNED OR RENTED, MUST BE “REGISTERED” WITH THE BAND OR ORCHESTRA TEACHER. Information must be filled out which includes the instrument’s vendor (if rented), brand, serial number, and any special identifying characteristics. 

WHAT IF THERE IS A BEHAVIOR PROBLEM?

Music teachers know that music students are generally the most well behaved kids on the block. However, what if someone’s having a bad day (or week)?

CONSEQUENCES

The music department’s grading policies follow on the next few pages. If a student does not come to class on time and fully prepared to participate, their grade will suffer. 

If a student is disruptive during class, they will be given a warning. If they continue to be disruptive they may be temporarily removed from class and/or will be given detention, with a phone call home, if necessary. Students may also be given a “reflection sheet” to be completed in order that the student may answer questions and reflect upon and eliminate their disruptive behavior. 

By the way, just a reminder: Talking while the teacher or another student is talking, when music is being played, or when a test is being taken is disruptive!

Cell phones are not permitted to be used during class unless otherwise instructed.
HOW DOES IT WORK?

Orchestra, band, and chorus classes meet every day although some students may not be scheduled every day due to Challenge Lab, enhancements, Earth Science Lab, Learning Center or being enrolled in more than one ensemble. These ensemble classes are part of the regularly scheduled classes.

The other major component to the music program is the lesson or sectional. These much smaller groups meet once a week on a rotating schedule so that the student will not miss the same class more than once per month.

When you look at the GRADING POLICY you will see that these weekly small group lessons account for 24% of a student’s grade. It is extremely important that the students keep themselves organized and on schedule so that they don’t miss these lessons. They will learn much more about singing and playing their particular instrument in this way than in the full ensemble class. If there are any issues with lesson attendance, please contact your ensemble teacher.
Look closely at the CLASSWORK/EXAMS/CONCERT ATTENDANCE page of the GRADING POLICY. Notice that concert attendance is mandatory and is part of every student’s grade. Please put these dates on your calendar:

CONCERT DATES FOR THE 2018 –2019 SCHOOL YEAR

 
Winter Concerts: 
DECEMBER 11th, Tuesday 7:00 PM  


DECEMBER 12th, Wednesday 7:00 PM  
         Spring Concerts:
     

MAY 8th, Wednesday 7:00 PM 
MAY 9th, Thursday 7:00 PM 

Student attendance is mandatory for the dates listed above.

If the student has extenuating circumstances and cannot be at a concert, parents/guardians will need to send an e-mail or a note from home to the teacher explaining the absence either before the performance or the day after. At the teacher’s discretion, students may be required to complete a “Missed Concert Report or Project.” This assignment is granted on a case by case basis and is determined by the teacher. Failure to attend a concert or complete this project will result in a 15 point deduction from the quarter grade. 

HOW WILL WE KNOW WE ARE SUCCEEDING?
GRADING POLICY

A grade will be given to each member of the 6th, 7th and 8th Grade Orchestra, Band, and Chorus for each quarter of the school year.  The grade will be reported on his/her report card, as is the procedure for every other class.  

Please refer to the course expectation sheet provided in class for specific grading percentages.

LESSON GRADE

Your child will receive a grade for each lesson. This grade is based on effort, preparation, participation, progress, achievement, and behavior.  

The following are reasons that a child would not receive full credit for his/her lesson might be:
· not attending the required  amount of lessons
· forgetting their instrument

· not being prepared with essential music supplies (book, music, working reeds, rosin, etc.)

· not playing/singing the assigned music up to a standard that is level appropriate

· disruptive behavior

Point deductions are not limited to these reasons only, and ultimately the lesson grade is left up to the discretion of the teacher.

It is important for the students to inform their teachers that they have lessons before the lesson takes place.  Communication and cooperation with all teachers will help make our music program a success.  It is the student’s responsibility to be conscientious in this communication and cooperation.  The student is responsible for the work or notes missed in class that day and any homework given that night.  A music lesson is not an excuse to miss a homework assignment or class work.  If a student has a test during a scheduled lesson they are required to stay in class and take the test.
PARTICIPATION GRADE

Your child will receive a grade for each rehearsal. If your child is prepared, cooperative, and productive at the rehearsal he/she will receive full credit.

The following are reasons that a child would receive less than full credit for a rehearsal:

· choosing not to participate in a rehearsal

· forgetting his/her instrument or incomplete music folder

· not having a working instrument for more than a week

· disruptive behavior

· persistent tardiness

· distracting other students

Point deductions are not limited to these reasons only, and ultimately the rehearsal grade is left up to the discretion of the teacher.
MASTERY OF MUSIC GRADE
Any class work assigned or exams given (performance based or written) will be included in this section of the grading policy. Assignments may include performance evaluations (i.e. “playing/singing tests”) based on concert repertoire, scales, technical exercises, or other material. 

ASSIGNMENTS GRADE

Writing assignments (including class or concert reflections) may be assigned, as well as video uploads, collaborative projects, and creative projects. 
PROGRESS REPORTS

Supplemental Music Department progress reports may be sent home if a student has shown a dramatic downturn in his or her participation or performance. Parents should be hearing steady improvement in the student’s singing or playing during home practice. If this is not happening, it is possible that the child is not practicing correctly or for a sufficient amount of time. 

MORE SPECIFICS

CONCERT DRESS:
Concert Dress:

Dressy white on top. Black on bottom. Skirts can be no shorter than 6 inches above the knee.

Tie is optional. All cellists are required to wear pants.

*No leggings with long shirt, no tank-tops/spaghetti straps, no mid-drift/cropped shirts.*

Shoes – Black shoes or dressy sandals and appropriate hosiery. 

*No sneakers or flip flops.*

DISCONTINUING AN INSTRUMENT OR CHORUS
There are numerous scheduling ramifications if a student wishes to be removed from their band, chorus, or orchestra class. A student who is not convinced of their commitment to the ensemble must make a decision by September 28th. For any change to be made, the student must pick up an add/drop form from the SOMS Guidance Office. In order for the music teacher to sign the form, a reason for drop must be completed as well as a parent signature on the form. After September 28th, the student will be expected to fulfill their commitment to the music ensemble and will need to complete the year in that class.

MAKING THE GRADE

Students who seek to reach the highest levels of music making are encouraged to take private lessons outside of school, participate in community ensembles, enter musical adjudication festivals, and get together with friends to just play or sing for fun. All students in band and orchestra are encouraged to join chorus when their schedule permits. Chorus members are encouraged to learn an instrument outside of school, perhaps piano or guitar. All of these experiences enhance what the student does in their ensemble class. 
AUDIENCE BEHAVIOR DURING CONCERTS

Music students often prepare for months for their performances. It is important that parents, grandparents, siblings, and friends all realize that audience members must not talk while music is being played or sung. Children are not to run around in the auditorium. All audience members must wait until the end of a piece before leaving or returning to the auditorium. Most importantly, parents and students are asked not to leave before a concert is over out of courtesy to all of the students.

WHAT IS “NYSSMA” ANYWAY?

NEW YORK STATE SCHOOL MUSIC ASSOCIATION

Each year students have the opportunity to participate in the NYSSMA Solos and Ensembles Festival, usually held in the spring. Each student performs a NYSSMA solo from the selections listed in the NYSSMA manual.  The student performs for a certified music adjudicator.  The adjudicator’s feedback to the music student, written on a form, includes compliments and constructive criticism.  The student will also receive a score for his/ her performance.  This score is then most often used to choose next year’s All-County participants.  

Some of the key benefits a child will receive by participating in the NYSSMA solo festival are:



* Improved performance skills
* Improved confidence



* Improved musicianship

* Focused instruction

Students will be informed about and offered the opportunity to participate in this year’s NYSSMA solo festival during ensemble class.  Please keep in mind that NYSSMA is intended for students who are motivated and committed to the challenge.  Students who exhibit these characteristics will be invited to participate.  

Students who are chosen to represent SOMS at the festival will be asked to bring in the participation fee (approx. $14.00-$21.00) and a permission form.  An additional fee is required for the accompanist for vocal students. Each student is also required by NYSSMA to have two original copies of the music they will perform.  The following sources will be helpful in finding an original copy of the music. Ask your teacher about borrowing a second copy for the judge. No photocopies are allowed.  SOMS owns some NYSSMA music. Please consult with your teacher for availability.


* Barnes and Noble (Palisades Mall, Nanuet) (vocal music)



* www.amazon.com



* www.sheetmusicplus.com



* www.barnesandnoble.com (vocal music)



* Alto Music Inc, Monsey, 352-6217



* Rockland Music Center, Nanuet, 624-5470



*J.W. Pepper 1-800-345-6296 or jwpepper.com (This is the easiest for instrumental pieces.)

When you are inquiring about your music, please have available the following information:



* Title of piece



* Composer/Arranger



* Publisher



* Book or collection title if required

It is also highly recommended that your child seek a professional private vocal or instrumental teacher in preparation for this festival.   For a list of professionals in the area, please speak to your student’s music teacher.

WHO’S OUT THERE TO HELP?

PARENTS AND STUDENTS, PLEASE NOTE:  It is important that students are matched with a private teacher who will best suit the student’s learning style and level of commitment. Students, please ask your ensemble teacher whom they recommend for a private teacher. 

To reach the music faculty at SOMS, please e-mail:
Jessica Lynady
 Janice Tocco
Charles Yassky       Elizabeth Zook

jlynady@socsd.org
   jtocco@socsd.org               cyassky@sosd.org                ezook@socsd.org
 

PRIVATE MUSIC TEACHERS 

Ask your ensemble director individually for recommendations in the community.
LESSONS IN ALL INSTRUMENTS AND VOICE

The Rockland Conservatory of Music (near Spring Valley Market Place) 356-1522

LESSONS ON VARIOUS INSTRUMENTS

Rockland County Music Teachers Guild – www.rcmtg.org
Alto Music (Monsey) 352-6717

Rockland Music Center (Nanuet, near Kohl’s) 624-5470

Long Island Drum Center (downtown Nyack) 358-5303

***There are many fine private teachers in our area that belong to the Rockland County Music Educator’s Association whose names and phone numbers we are not at liberty to give out until we call them first. Ask your SOMS teacher for a recommendation. We’re here to help! 

INSTRUMENT RENTAL/REPAIR  INFORMATION

Our school district is fortunate to be serviced by Music & Arts and Universal Musical Instrument Company. These are the companies from which the majority of our students rent their instruments. A representative from these companies comes to our school once each week to pick up instruments that need to be repaired, or to bring new rentals or larger instruments. Listed below are a number of other options from which parents may choose to rent or buy their child an instrument. If you have any questions about purchasing an instrument, please ask your teacher first!

Music and Arts- Paramus location:  201-444-9800
Universal Musical Instrument Company:  516-593-8940
SOME OTHER RESOURCES FOR RENTALS OR REPAIRS

LUTHIERS – PEOPLE WHO SPECIALIZE IN REPAIRING AND/OR MAKING VIOLINS, VIOLAS, CELLOS, AND (SOMETIMES) STRING BASSES:




Mr. Eduardo Echeverria  845-627-1844




12 Oakwood Road



Bardonia, NY 10954

REPAIRS TO ALL INSTRUMENTS



Mr. Peter Bannon   845-358-8227



Nyack, NY
South Orangetown Middle School
Music Department

2018-2019
Important Dates To Remember:

Thanksgiving Pie Sale- Begins October 11. Delivery November 14th. 

*SOMS Winter Concerts:


Winter Concert 1………..………………………..…..December 11
Winter Concert 2………,,,,……….…….……………December 12
Specific groups for each concert to be announced.

Junior All-County Music Festival…………..……..…..........February 1-2
SOMS Spring Musical……………...……………................March 29-31
Intermediate All-County Music Festival………………………March 1-2
NYSSMA solos Adjudication Festival…………...…May or June (TBA)
*SOMS Spring Concerts:


Spring Concert 1..…………….………………..…………….May 8
Spring Concert 2……………………………………………May 9

Specific groups for each concert to be announced.

SOMS Music Department Trip……………………………………(TBA)
SOMS 8th Grade Moving Up Ceremony………………………....June 26
*Student attendance is mandatory for winter and spring concerts
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